November 4, 2010

Lamprey Regional Cooperative Executive Board Meeting

Present:  Executive Board:  Paul Deschaine, Joseph Moriarty, Ed Jansen, Board Legal Council:  Chris Wyskiel
General Discussion:

Mr. Moriarty informed the other Board members that hauling began for Lee this week.

Mr. Deschaine informed the other Board members that the minimum Unemployment rate increased from $80 to $500 due to the increase of unemployment claims.  Also the Worker’s Compensation expense increased from $2,936 to $3,228.  He went on to discuss the benefits of the multi-year discount, as well as the discount for Property & Liability.  The Board approved all insurance expenses.

Recycling Agreement with Concord Cooperative Discussion:

Mr. Moriarty discussed the delays in researching the agreement.  Discussion regarding Bond Council’s concerns with the wording of the Lamprey Agreement, and whether or not the Lamprey Cooperative had the authority to enter into an agreement with Concord Cooperative.  Bond Council feels there are deficiencies in the Statute that prevent the Cooperative from entering into the agreement.

Discussion regarding clarification of the issues and whether or not the Lamprey Regional Cooperative agreement should be updated.  Board Legal Council advised not to make revisions to the agreement.

Lengthy discussion regarding whether or not there is any benefit to the Lamprey Regional Cooperative to enter into this agreement with Concord Cooperative, or whether it would be better to let individual Towns enter into the agreement separately.  Four Town’s are ready to go with Lamprey into agreement with Concord Cooperative:  Epping, Newfields, Newmarket and Stratham.  Mr. Wyskiel presented the details of his understanding of Bond Council’s Preliminary offer:  if those four town’s commenced delivery when Concord opens, then the remaining Town’s within the Lamprey Cooperative can sign the same agreement with the same pricing terms, but have a longer window of time to ratify it with their Town Meetings – possibly 3 – 5 years.  The intention would be that Lamprey Cooperative would find a way to edit the Agreement.
Mr. Moriarty pointed out that originally, Concord Cooperative said that if three Towns would agree to participate, they would allow anyone else in the Lamprey Cooperative to ‘jump on’ later at the same rates.  He went on to state that in his opinion, it may be better to just let the individual Town’s sign up.

Mr. Deschaine stated that in his opinion Lamprey seems to be being asked to work around its own agreement because of someone else’s interpretation that we are not a participant with, but someone we want to do business with.  He went on to state that the Concord Cooperative should have sought the approval of Bond Council before selling the idea to Lamprey. 
Mr. Moriarty stated he didn’t know if the problem with Bond Council was just with Lamprey, and Mr. Deschaine stated that he was certain that the issues presented from Bond Council was sure to affect every Town that entered into the agreement with Concord Cooperative.

Mr. Wyskiel stated that his understanding of the conversation with Mr. Wilson, legal representative for Concord Cooperative, that if all Town’s who have Boards of Selectmen are going to Town Meeting, then it’s their legislative Boards who are ratifying the agreements.  Discussion regarding the differences of interpretation in the State of New Hampshire over whether Selectmen alone can bind a Town for a long term contract, or whether or not it needs to be presented at Town Meeting.   He further stated that it comes down to the requirement of Bond Council.  Bond Council feels that if they “look the other way” for Lamprey, then they would have an inconsistency in their practice pattern for everybody else.
Mr. Wyskiel questioned whether Lamprey was at a point in the discussions where they should print a clean copy of Mr. Wilson’s agreement and let each Town go their own way.  Each Town should educate their individual Boards, and then they have a year to get the agreement ratified at Town Meeting which means they are putting on this Spring’s agenda.  The joint, Lamprey Board has 90 days to terminate the current agreement and the individual Town’s have one year.

There was further discussion on the question of who Lamprey would actually be contracting with – and whether or not the Concord Cooperative itself would be held to the same requirements.  Mr. Deschaine brought up the point that if the Concord Cooperative isn’t held to the same standards and requirements as the Lamprey Cooperative, then Lamprey’s ‘feet shouldn’t be held to the fire’ by the Bond Council either – why have regional agreements?

Mr. Moriarty began discussion regarding the wording in the Lamprey agreement regarding Lamprey intention to build a facility, expend money and take on commitment – it needs to be approved.  There was some discussion as to whether this issue with the Concord Cooperative was the same as far as interpretation.  He went on to state that Lamprey has routinely entered into contract with Waste Management for the last 10 years!  Mr. Moriarty felt that it might be wise for the 4 Towns to sign up individually with perhaps an agreement from Concord Coop that the Lamprey Coop could participate.

Mr. Deschaine stated that if the Bond Council wants to be that over-protective from every conceivable risk or harm, then there appears to be no further benefit to Lamprey Cooperative to participate.  He also brought up the fact that encouraging individual Towns to participate in the Concord Cooperative creates a divisiveness between the Towns and Lamprey, leaving them wondering what benefit there is to be part of the Lamprey Cooperative at all!  It was discussed whether or not the Lamprey Executive Board had the authority to withdraw from the discussion with the Concord Cooperative, or whether it would be necessary to call a meeting of the Board of Directors. 

Mr. Deschaine made a suggestion to ask for a “Cooperative to Cooperative Agreement” recognizing that a significant population of the Lamprey Cooperative may sign on at some future date.  Mr. Wyskiel clarified his understanding by stating the wording as:  In consideration of the 4 Towns individually signing RFAM, the Concord Cooperative will allow other Lamprey Towns to sign their individual RFAMs based on the same pricing structure within so many years.  Mr. Deschaine felt that without this agreement, there is little benefit left to the Lamprey Cooperative to enter into the agreement.
